PENALLY COMMUNITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

WEDNESDAY 11 JUNE 2014

PENALLY VILLAGE HALL

7.15pm -  8.10pm

Present: Cllr B Barker, Cllr C Cavill, Cllr M. Jenks, Cllr M Penn, Cllr A Richards.
028/14

Apologies
Received from Cllrs S. Paul, V. Paul and T. Roberts
029/14

Declarations of Interest 
None Received
030/14

Signing of Minutes of Last Meeting
Amendment to Minute Reference 024/14:  The road on the corner of Strawberry Lane and the Main Road, near to The Cross Inn, requires RESURFACING.

The minutes were then signed as a true copy by Vice Chairperson Cllr C Cavill.  All in Favour.
031/14

Matters Arising

Village Speed Limit – The Council is currently advertising a proposal to reduce part of the current 30mph limit through the village of Penally to 20mph.  Comments regarding same are to be received at PCC by 16 June 2014. If after this date no objections are received then these signs will be installed. To be carried forward.
Traffic Calming Ramps – County Cllr Preston mentioned that these are only installed in high risk areas such as outside schools.  They are also not very popular and numerous complaints are received from members of the public.  Perhaps chicanes could be used as alternative calming measure.  It was decided to put information in the next issue of CROW news for the views of local residents.  County Cllr Preston also feels that the police ought to have more of a presence in the village.   It was suggested that we invite the police to the meeting and the Clerk will contact Dyfed Powys Police for a representative to attend the July 09 meeting.

Cllr Jenks added that Strawberry Lane is also being used by younger drivers who drive at excess speed which is quite frightening. County Cllr Preston suggested that the number plates of these speeders be noted and passed to the appropriate bodies. To be carried forward.
VAT – Cllr Barker has spent considerable time looking through the documents with regard to recovering VAT.  He has also contacted the HMRC helpline with not much success.  He is still moving forward on this issue but feels that the Village Hall will not be able reclaim the VAT.   Cllr Cavill mentioned that perhaps we can apply for a Welsh Church Fund Grant through Pembrokeshire County Council.  Cllr Barker has also contacted PAVS who have supplied a list of organisations who can possibly help with Grants.  To be carried forward
032/14

Planning:
14/0084/PA - Thalatta, Penally, Tenby, SA70 7PN. Demolition of conservatory and lean to and construction of kitchen.  Conditionally Approved
033/14

Information Technology
The Clerk will re-contact Pembrokeshire County Council and arrange website training for County Councillor  Jon Preston.
034/14

Correspondence Received

As Attached Appendix A
It was noted that the Hazel Trees opposite the Old Vicarage are still to be trimmed.  The Clerk will re-contact Kiln Park for their comments.
035/14

Accounts and Finance
Accounts were accepted and payment requests agreed by all Councillors present.
036/14

County Councillor's Report
Tenby MIU and GP Services.  The people of Tenby were given a clear assurance that before the Tenby Minor Injuries Unit closed there would be improvements in GP services. This summer will see massive increase to around 60’000 in population. What we have witnessed is in fact a degradation of GP services at our local surgery. Since then we have been given assurance by the first Minister that Hywel Dda health board is working with the practice in the interim and locum cover has been identified. This will commence at the beginning of June. A nurse practitioner has been employed until the end of August to support the GP’s it has also been stated that the health board is working with the practice to ensure that the service level continues in future. These are however short term fixes and the longer term needs to be addressed as a matter of urgency. Doctor / patient relationships are built over many years giving both the GP and the patient a clear understanding of a patient’s condition and family history; this cannot be maintained by using locum services. I will be attending a meeting with the South East Pembrokeshire Community Health Network on the 23rd of June where we will agree a way forward. The situation as it stands is totally unacceptable.
By Pass / Village Speed Limit.  Due to the stagnation of this matter I have raised the issue with the head of service at PCC  Highways Department. I have received an apology and a firm assurance that By-Pass speed limit will be addressed as a priority. I reminded officers of the casualties recorded on this stretch of road over the past five years. I hope to have some developments to report at our next meeting.
Traffic Calming.  I recently met with the Director and Head of Service where we discussed traffic calming measures in Pembrokeshire. Traffic calming is only ever considered for area’s which are deemed to be of high risk to the public, for example outside of a School. Speed bumps are installed after various speed assessments and financial considerations are made. Due to the universal budget cuts this year it is unlikely we would be successful in submitting a case. However in the interim I would welcome the views of village residents on how they feel about the installation of speed restrictors along the main village road. Please email me at : cllr.jonathan.preston@pembrokeshire.gov.uk
Petanque Area at the sports field  I have gained the support of the cabinet member Cllr Morse who is the member for Sport and Leisure. As I have reported previously the funding would need to be sought via ‘Sport Wales’ However to support the application the Penally Petanque Federation (PPF) needs to be a registered club with the Welsh Petanque Association. Once the PPF are registered the application can continue. There is no requirement for a site visit as PCC already support the proposal. The Sport admin officer has forwarded all details to Cllr Roberts for action. 
DJ’s Planning Application.  The planning application has now been returned to the Council with all recommendations addressed. The Planners have also included some additional detail in regards to the affordable housing position.  I have contacted the planning officer for an update, but unfortunately he was unable to provide a firm date for determination at this time.

Long Course Weekend & Ironman Wales.  I would like to remind council that the Long Course Weekend will take place on the weekend of the 11th – 13th of July and that the Ironman Wales event will take place on Sunday the 14th of September.

This will be the 4th year that the Ironman event has been staged in Pembrokeshire. The format will be exactly the same as that in previous years. The only slight difference this year is that the Ironkids event on the Saturday will be a run based event on closed roads around Southcliff Street / Picton Terrace and a finish on the Ironman red carpet located on the Esplanade.
Beach Access  PCNPA have recently undertaken improvements to the alternative route. In order to determine long term options for the management of public access to the beach PCNPA have engaged with Royal Haskoning who are an independent international engineering consultancy and, the coastal defence officer from Pembrokeshire County Council. The consultant's report will be presented in due course.  However the consultant has advised that the surface improvements on the alternative route should not extend all the way to the beach, so the last 5 metres or so was left in its natural state as it was subject to shifting sand levels, high tides and flooding. He felt that any structure or made up surface here could cause more dune erosion at this gap. I understand this will be disappointing to those of us, who enjoyed the previous viewing platform, but the constant and persistent erosion along this part of the coastline has to be addressed and we are guided by the advice of the professional in this field.
Tourist Directional Signs.  Celtic Haven have made an application to PCC for the provision of tourist directional signs on route to their site at Lydstep. Should this application be approved it would mean signage being placed at the Clicketts junction and along the route including Marsh Road. In support of Celtic Haven they have followed the process through PCC which is encouraging given the number of signs that are placed along that route which have in the past been challenged and subsequently removed. 
Invasive Plant Species  I attended an interesting meeting of the Environment Overview and Scrutiny committee on the 5th of June which raised a number of issues which affect us locally one of those being the problem of invasive species of plants. As Knotweed is the most destructive of these plant species I feel it is important that we are all familiar with this plant and I have put it to the Director of service that public awareness is raised on how to identify and best deal with the problem. PCC is only responsible for land under its control. PCC is not obliged to deal with knotweed on private land. There is currently information on the County Council website regarding this issue. For those who do not use the internet and wish to have this information pleases contact me and I will forward the information by post. In the meantime I would like to remind members of the public that there are weed killers on the market that have been reported to increase the risk of colony collapse which may be adding to the alarming decline in Bee's over the last twenty years.
Fly Tipping.  It has been brought to my attention that persons unknown have been fly tipping waste material at the rear of the flats at Holloway Court. I have reported this to the head of service and hope to see this are cleared shortly. I would encourage members of the public to be vigilant ad report any incidences of fly tipping to the Police or PCC alternatively they may contact me directly.

037/14

Items of Business submitted by Members

Nothing received

038/14

Reports from Councillors

Cllr A Richards.  
· Refuse bags are still being left uncovered by village residents.  Information on same will be forwarded for inclusion in the next CROW News.

· The seat in the bus shelter requires cleaning.    Cllr M. Jenks will request that this be done by the Village Warden.    It is thought that Pembrokeshire County Council should carry out this provision at various times throughout the year.  The Clerk will contact Glenville Cod for clarification.
Cllr M. Penn
· The area around the seats on the village green requires tidying.  Cllr M. Jenks will request that this be done by the Village Warden.
Cllr Barker
· There seems to be considerable roadworks in the village that have not been ‘advertised’

· A sign has been erected outside Kiln Park Garage advertising a hot food van outside Penally Camp.  County Cllr Preston has been asked to check if permission has been granted for this signage.
039/14

Items for CROW News
· Traffic Calming issues through the village.  Residents views are to be sought.

· Can we please ask Villagers to cover refuse bags to stop gulls/vermin splitting the bags looking for food waste

040/14

Date of Next Meeting – Wednesday 09 July 2014

Meeting Closed at 08.10pm
